
Teacher’s Guide

Trees, Weeds and Vegetables—So Many Kinds of Plants!

Introduction
This teacher’s guide helps you teach young children about different kinds of plants. With over
350,000 varieties of plants there are many different ways to group them. Whether it’s based on
the stiffness of their stems and branches, losing their leaves in the fall, where they grow or how
their reproduce there are many logical ways to understand and study the wonderful world of
plants.

National Standards
This series supports Science, and Language Arts.  Go to www.enslowclassroom.com and/or
www.enslow.com and click on the Curriculum Correlations tab. Click on your state, grade level,
and curriculum standard to display how any book in this series backs up your state’s specific
curriculum standard.

Classroom Activities
Activities for teaching the five curriculum areas: Reading/Language Arts; Math, Science; Social
Studies; and the Arts, can be found in this teacher’s guide.  Students will take a trip around the
globe through plants that grow in different habitats
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I like Plants! Teacher’s guide
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Trees, Weeds and Vegetables—So Many Kinds of Plants!

When scientists classify things they put them into groups based on common characteristics. The
simplest way to group items is using two characteristics where one is the absence, or opposite,
of the other. For example, woody and not woody are two “absence” or opposite terms. When
two characteristics are used this is the beginning of a dichotomous key. Dichotomous simply
means splitting in two. Each sample is checked against the characteristic and placed under the
one it best fits.

Woody vs. not woody
Any plant that does not die back to the ground each year is considered a woody plant. Trees
and shrubs would be considered woody plants. Grapevines are also in the woody category.
Flowers are not woody plants. A plant that dies back each year and comes up again the
following year is not woody.

Deciduous vs. Evergreen
Trees and bushes can be further divided by what they do with their leaves in the fall. Those that
do not lose their leaves every year are known as evergreens. If they lose their leaves every fall
and grow new ones in the spring they are deciduous. Essentially, deciduous trees and shrubs
lose their leaves to conserve energy over the winter months. They become dormant over the
winter and need less energy to stay alive. Deciduous trees are usually found in climates that
have cold winters.

Grasses
Grasses are some of the most important of all flowering plants. They provide nutritious grains
and also help put nutrients back into the soil. Many grass seeds are used for food and the plant
itself is used for roofing material (thatch) in some countries. There are over 10,000 different
grass species. To explore more about grasses and their uses visit:
http://www.kew.org/plants/grasses/index.html

Weeds
The term weed is a contextual one and not really a scientific classification. The focus is on the
context of where the plant is found. Clover and violets are lovely in fields or woodland settings
but not popular in lawns. From a gardener’s perspective, a plant that grows where it is not
wanted is a weed. They are in the wrong place at the wrong time. Since the term weed is a
negative one it is sometimes used when talking about aggressive plants that take over a
growing area. To explore different types of weeds visit http://greennature.com/gallery/weeds/.

Wildflowers
The term wildflower is also a contextual one. A wildflower can be any species that grows in the
wild without cultivation or plants that were not intentionally seeded. They are equipped to grow
on their own without the help of people. Some wildflowers are native plants. They are
indigenous to the area. Other wildflowers were introduced from another part of the world and
have become naturalized. If you would like to explore wildflower images and locations visit here:
http://www.wildflowerinformation.org/WhatIsAWildflower.asp

Edible plants
There is a difference between the common usage definition and the botanical definition of a



vegetable and a fruit. Scientifically, if it has an enclosed seed and develops from a flower it is
classified as a fruit. Common usage considers several botanical fruits as vegetables. A botanist
would classify cucumbers, tomatoes and peppers as a fruit. They develop from a flower on the
plant and enclose seeds. They will continue to be found in the vegetable aisle at the store! The
fruit and vegetable designation is not as important as the fact that plants are edible and make
up a substantial portion of the recommended food pyramid. Vegetables include roots, stems,
leaves and bulbs.

Ferns and Mosses
These are non-flowering seedless plants. They are unique because they reproduce from
spores. Ferns typically need shade, moist soil and high humidity. Many fern leaves are
symmetrical. Mosses thrive in the same conditions as ferns but are much shorter. They are
typically less than 8 inches tall because they do not have a vascular structure to pull up water
through their stems. Examine various fern images at http://www.ct-botanical-
society.org/ferns/index.html.

Reproduction
Although not a dichotomous classification, since there are more than two types, it can be useful
to classify plants by their method of reproduction. More than half of all plants are seed plants.
They make their own seeds that can grow new plants. Other ways that plants reproduce are
from spores, bulbs, rhizomes and tubers. Dahlias and cyclamen grow from tubers.  A rhizome is
a horizontal underground stem. Both lily of the valley and ground ivy spread via rhizomes.
Tulips, daffodils and hyacinths grow from bulbs. Ferns and mosses spread through spores.
To explore some more visit http://urbanext.illinois.edu/bulbs/bulbbasics.html



Activities   The Five Curriculum Activities

SAFETY WARNING:
Before any activity, make sure your students do not have any allergies to items that you might
use. Never use anything that is sharp or may cut a student. Do not use anything too hot or cold
which might injure any student. Always have an adult supervise all activities to ensure the safety
of your students.

Reading/Language Arts activity:
Beginning readers will find easy words and repetitive phrases throughout the book. Almost all
the words used in this book can be found in the Dolch word list.  To learn more, visit www.dolch-
words.com.  Additional words, which may be specific to this book, can be found in the Words to
Know on page 3. Have students brainstorm a description of a tree. Using a word web, have
them write down all the adjectives that describe their tree. Have them read the description to the
class. Call on a volunteer to draw what they think the tree would look like. This reinforces the
importance of descriptive words and their power to paint mental pictures for others.

Math activity:
Have students find a window to look out, either at school or at home. Count the number of
plants that they see. Make a list of how many by type of plant. How many trees? How many
bushes? How many blooming plants? How many plants with no leaves? For this activity a
grassy area counts as one plant. Students can add other categories. Have each student add up
how many plants they see. As a class record numbers under each category from each student
and find the grand total. Analyze the results. What category had the most? What category had
the least? Discuss how the time of year and weather impact the plants they see.

Science activity:
Bring in seasonal fruits (based on botanical definition). Some good choices include squash,
cucumbers, apples, avocado, peach, plum, melon, pepper, green beans and tomatoes. Cut
them open and have students examine them and make observations. Are there many seeds or
just one? What does a seed look like—size, color, shape? What are the seeds touching? Is the
texture of the fruit different closest to the seed? Do “one seed fruits” come from slow growing
plants? Discuss their observations.

Social Studies activity:
Have students research the local area to find out what kinds of plants are considered weeds. If
students have weeds in their lawns have them bring them in and try to identify them. Discuss
where the “weeds” may not be considered a weed. Is there another biome or location that would
be suitable for the plant? If students have a garden have them share what kinds of weeds grow
in it.

Arts activity:
Fold a piece of green construction paper in half. Draw one side of a symmetrical fern with the
stem on the fold. Have students cut out the folded leaf, being careful not to cut through the fold.
Once done, open the fern. If desired, some of the leaves can be slightly curved or curled. Plant
the fern leaves on a wall in the classroom as a fern garden.



Reproducible

Plant Word Search!

Find the words from the word bank

Bulb evergreen spores vegetable woody
Wildflower weeds fruit root leaf

Mosses fern seed plant classify
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